A Numerology Analysis

for

Angelina Jolie

and

Brad Pitt

by

Hans Decoz

Birth data:

Angelina Jolie Voight June 4, 1975

William Bradley Pitt December 18, 1963

Michelle Buchanan Numerologist

© Copyright 1985, 2003, Hans Decoz.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRODUCTION	5		
LIFE PATH EXPRESSION HEART'S DESIRE	6 9 13		
		PERSONALITY	16
		PERSONAL YEARS	19
PERSONAL MONTHS	24		

SUMMARY

Birth name: **Angelina Jolie Voight** Short name: **Angelina Jolie** Birth date: **June 4, 1975**

Birth name: William Bradley Pitt Short name: Brad Pitt Birth date: December 18, 1963

Angelina , your Life Path is 32/5 Brod your Life Path is 31/4	6 7
Brad, your Life Path is 31/4 Your Life Path's compatibility is 5 and 4	8
Angelina, your Expression is 24/6	10
Brad, your Expression is 13/4	11
Your Expression's compatibility is 6 and 4	12
Angelina, your Heart's Desire is 15/6	13
Brad, your Heart's Desire is 16/7	14
Your Heart's Desire's compatibility is 6 and 7	15
Angelina , your Personality is 9	17
Brad, your Personality is 24/6	17
Your Personality's compatibility is 9 and 6	18
Angelina, your Personal Year for 2014 is 8	20
Brad, your Personal Year for 2014 is 1	20
Your Personal Year's compatibility for 2014 is 8 and 1	21
Angelina, your Personal Year for 2015 is 9	22
Brad, your Personal Year for 2015 is 2	22
Your Personal Year's compatibility for 2015 is 9 and 2	23
Angelina, your Personal Month for January 2014 is 9	24
Brad, your Personal Month for January 2014 is 2	24
Your Personal Month's compatibility for January 2014 is 9 and 2	25
Angelina, your Personal Month for February 2014 is 1	26
Brad, your Personal Month for February 2014 is 3	26
Your Personal Month's compatibility for February 2014 is 1 and 3	27
Angelina, your Personal Month for March 2014 is 2	27
Brad, your Personal Month for March 2014 is 4	27
Your Personal Month's compatibility for March 2014 is 2 and 4	28 28
Angelina , your Personal Month for April 2014 is 3 Brad, your Personal Month for April 2014 is 5	20 29
Your Personal Month's compatibility for April 2014 is 3 and 5	29 30
Angelina, your Personal Month for May 2014 is 4	30 30
Brad, your Personal Month for May 2014 is 6	30
brad, you'r orsonar month for may 2014 13 0	00

Your Personal Month's compatibility for May 2014 is 4 and 6	31
Angelina , your Personal Month for June 2014 is 5	31
Brad, your Personal Month for June 2014 is 7	32
Your Personal Month's compatibility for June 2014 is 5 and 7	32
Angelina, your Personal Month for July 2014 is 6	33
Brad, your Personal Month for July 2014 is 8	33
Your Personal Month's compatibility for July 2014 is 6 and 8	34
Angelina, your Personal Month for August 2014 is 7	34
Brad, your Personal Month for August 2014 is 9	35
Your Personal Month's compatibility for August 2014 is 7 and 9	35
Angelina, your Personal Month for September 2014 is 8	35
Brad, your Personal Month for September 2014 is 1	36
Your Personal Month's compatibility for September 2014 is 8 and 1	36
Angelina, your Personal Month for October 2014 is 9	37
Brad, your Personal Month for October 2014 is 2	38
Your Personal Month's compatibility for October 2014 is 9 and 2	38
Angelina, your Personal Month for November 2014 is 1	39
Brad, your Personal Month for November 2014 is 3	39
Your Personal Month's compatibility for November 2014 is 1 and 3	39
Angelina, your Personal Month for December 2014 is 2	40
Brad, your Personal Month for December 2014 is 4	40
Your Personal Month's compatibility for December 2014 is 2 and 4	41

INTRODUCTION

HOW TO READ YOUR RELATIONSHIP COMPATIBILITY REPORT

When two people are involved in a relationship, they get to know each other more deeply over time. At first, everything is wonderful and friction is rare. Then, as time goes by, you get to know other sides of your partner and, undoubtedly, discover some personality traits you don't like, and other traits you appreciate. The more time you spend together, the more you get to know each other. But even if you consider your relationship almost perfect, you will certainly experience at least some areas of possible friction.

The purpose of this report is to point out the different personality traits you possess, and how compatible they are. This report will help you identify those properties that are, at least to some extent, not compatible, and suggest how to prevent them from damaging, or dominating, your relationship.

It is important to also keep in mind that you may have some qualities that, although positive, are not compatible, but that negative traits are almost always a cause for friction. Therefore, you may find that this Relationship Compatibility Report is at times more critical and perhaps somewhat harsh - unlike most readings of this kind. If you feel uncomfortable with that, remember that this report was designed to throw light on those aspects in your charts that need to be understood and recognized, because if they are not, they can do a lot more damage than a few critical remarks in a reading.

Angelina and Brad, you will probably encounter some texts such as: "The compatibility aspect in this area of the chart is already included in other parts of this report, offset by other conditions or redundant".

This is done in order to offer a perspective that is as well balanced and clear as possible, and repeating certain traits would place too much emphasis on them.

Master numbers are also handled somewhat different in a relationship compatibility report. They are reduced to their single digit values, because it is in the single digit's archetype that those personality traits are represented. If a number that appears in your chart is 11, 22, or 33, and the compatibility refers to the numbers 2, 4, and 6 respectively, this is not a typo but an indicator that the compatibility is based on the single-digit sum of your Master number.

You will also find that some numbers normally included in a personal numerology reading are not included in a relationship compatibility report. This is because the compatibility between two people is influenced much more strongly -- as much as

ninety-five percent -- by the core numbers, than by all the other numbers in the chart combined. In fact, the lesser numbers in the chart would only muddle the waters if analyzed in the context of a relationship compatibility report.

Angelina and Brad, I hope you will enjoy your Compatibility Report and, more importantly, I hope you will find this reading to be beneficial to your relationship.

LIFE PATH

If ever there was a moment of total transformation, it was the moment of your birth. In that instant, you stepped through a door in time into a new reality -- the reality of human life. The most important number in your numerology chart is based on the date of your birth, the moment when the curtain goes up in your life.

Even at that moment, you were a person with your own unique character, as unique as your DNA. Everything that is you existed in potential, much like a play that is about to begin. Your entire life exists as a potential that has been prepared for. Angelina , you have ultimate freedom to do with your life as you like: To fulfill its potential completely, or to make some smaller version of yourself. It all depends upon your effort and commitment. You make the decisions to fulfill, to whatever extent, the potential life that exists within you. That is your choice. In this sense, the possible you is implicit during the moment of your birth.

The Life Path number gives us a broad outline of the opportunities, challenges, and lessons we will encounter in this lifetime. Your Life path is the road you are traveling. It reveals the opportunities and challenges you will face in life. Your Life Path number is the single most important information available in your Personality Chart!

Angelina , your Life Path is 32/5

The key to your personality is freedom. Angelina, you love travel, adventure, variety and meeting new people. You possess the curiosity of a cat and long to experience all of life. You love to be involved in several things at the same time as long as you are not tied down to any one area. You like change, new things and new horizons. You make friends easily; your personality is upbeat and often inspiring attracting people from all walks of life. You have a way of words and an uncanny ability to motivate others. You can be in sales, advertising, publicity, promotion, politics or any profession that requires your communication skills and understanding of people. You likely lack discipline and order. You can also be impulsive, doing or expressing things you regret later. Freedom and a need for adventure sometimes is not properly controlled by those born with this Life Path, causing problems with drug abuse, overindulgence in food or sex, or generally

abusing the gift of life.

Angelina, you are sensual and love to taste all of life. Sex, food and other sensory experiences are essential to the enjoyment of your life.

You find it difficult to commit to one relationship, but once committed you can be as faithful as an old dog.

You are multi-talented and possess a variety of diverse abilities. However, discipline and focus are the true keys to your success. Without these many of the tasks you begin will remain unfinished and you will fail to realize the true fruits of your abilities. With hard work and perseverance the sky is the limit. You may have been perceived as a wild child by adults and a source of concern by your family. However, do not be obliged to hurry your choice of career. You are often a late-bloomer and need to experience life before you can truly know and commit to your heart's desire. Angelina, your challenge is to learn the true meaning of freedom. Change is constant in your world requiring adaptability and courage.

Try to maintain an exercise program, keep your body in shape and limber. The flexibility and durability of your body will promote security and confidence within you. You yearn for freedom and self-employment attracts you powerfully. Your challenge is to settle into one area to cultivate your ability sufficiently to earn a living and attain success. Once you find your niche the motivation and inspiration you supply others will bring you much in return, you will find your friends and colleagues supporting and promoting you on the road to success.

Brad, your Life Path is 31/4

Brad, you are practical, down to earth with strong ideas about right and wrong. You are orderly and organized, systematic and controlled, you are decisive and methodical employing a step by step rational approach to problems solving. Once committed you do not give up easily!

You are not one for "get rich quick" schemes. Rather you use hard work and long hours to build a business or career- you seek to establish a solid foundation. Precise, tenacious and persevering, you have great potential for success, but only after putting out effort and overcoming the limitations you so often encounter. Justice and honesty are sacred to you. You are reliable and dependable, a cornerstone in the community.

Though not an idealist, you are willing to work for a better world in a realistic way. However, you can be rigid in your ideas and sometimes too quick in judging your fellow man. You are loyal to those you love and work well with others. . It is important that while being part of a team you have your own responsibility and well- defined task, you perform better when your responsibilities are not overlapping with those of others. Brad, you have to be careful not to be bossy and rude. You possess rare discipline and perseverance and not everyone can keep up with you.

You can handle money carefully and like the security of a nest egg.

Your love of work often leads you into a career early in life. Because of your methodical nature you can easily become rigid and stuck in convention. You can also be overly cautious when changes are necessary, this can cause you to miss opportunities that present themselves. You must cultivate flexibility in your character. You are well suited for marriage and often become a responsible loving parent. However, anything that violates your profound sense of order, such as separation or divorce can be a shattering experience for you. You easily become obsessed and even vengeful, seeking your own definition of justice.

Brad, you are courageous and a true survivor. You are a builder and the foundation of any enterprise. Your hard work and practical, traditional values pay off to provide you with the rewards you seek and deserve.

Your Life Path's compatibility is 5 and 4

Angelina and Brad, your Life Path numbers are the most important numbers in your charts, and, as such, their compatibility is very important to the well-being of your relationship.

Brad and Angelina, you make up a challenging combination. Brad likes routine and predictability, while Angelina prefers change and the unexpected. The numbers four and five stand for each other's polar opposites in many ways. And, interestingly, this is often where the initial attraction lies. Brad is drawn to Angelina's daring, adventurous, dynamic and energetic life. On the other hand, Angelina admires the control and discipline Brad seems to have.

Quite often, this combination makes for a dynamic relationship comparable to a roller coaster ride. So, it is not difficult to conclude that this combination can only survive if your mutual love is strong enough to give each other room to live the life style of your respective choices. There is nothing gained by trying to change your partner. Your needs are simply too far apart.

Brad will have to accept the fact that Angelina is not predictable and, therefore, Angelina will never be happy living a too-structured life where everything can be forecast. Angelina should make peace with Brad's need for a more organized and controlled environment.

Very different attitudes can also be noticed in other areas. Angelina is sensual and feels totally comfortable with other people. Angelina is more social and, probably, has a wild streak. Brad can be social when the occasion calls for it, but Brad will always keep a certain amount of distance. When choosing company, Brad is more discriminate and tends to hold on to protocol longer. Although as a rule more conventional and careful, Brad can, when the occasion is just right, reveal an extrovert, even outrageous, side.

When it comes to opinions, Brad and Angelina, you will find yourself on opposite

sides more often than not. Brad may be Republican while Angelina votes Democrat. Brad needs a somewhat structured spiritual connection. Angelina's spiritual world is very imaginative and more changeable. Brad may be much more willing to accept rules and regulations that Angelina will try to break with every opportunity.

Of course, these are just examples provided to give you a picture of what this combination may bring about, and not to be taken too literally.

Interestingly, this kind of relationship can be very powerful and long lasting. The key to achieve that is not to take yourself and your concepts too seriously - something Brad in particular may have to work on - and maintain your sense of humor. If you can do that, you will be able to enjoy each other's company instead of getting irritated by the differences you encounter.

So, keep in mind that opinions are just opinions, with relative values. On the other hand, a sense of right and wrong, a moral foundation, should not be relative. Sometimes, we find ourselves confused, attaching the same importance to our opinions and moral convictions, and when that happens, it is no longer possible to enjoy or build on the differences.

Brad and Angelina, this is where the danger lies in your four and five combination. Once the differences become so important you can no longer appreciate your partner, the end of the relationship is unavoidable. Therefore, go ahead and work on developing these two key qualities - tolerance and open-mindedness - so that you can build a happy and healthy relationship where Angelina's adventurous spirit and energy and Brad's control and discipline will stand side by side.

EXPRESSION

Your Expression number reveals your physical and mental constitution, the orientation or goal of your life. Some numerologists refer to this number as the Destiny, because it represents a lifelong target at which you are aiming. You work at fulfilling this potential every day of your life. Thus, the Expression number reveals your inner goal, the person you aim to be.

The Expression number reveals the talents, abilities, and shortcomings that were with you when you entered your human body. Your name, and the numbers derived from it, reveals your development, as well as the talents and issues you will be working with during this life.

For those for whom reincarnation is an accepted philosophy, the vibration of your full name can be seen as the totality of your personal evolution, the experiences, talents, and wisdom accumulated over many life times. Every experience, no matter how great or small, along this evolutionary path has influenced your development, and brought you to your current state of being.

The Expression is your being; the Life Path is the major lesson you are

attempting to learn this time around. Time allows the gradual emergence of your personality. By reading the Expression number below, you will come to understand your basic nature and the abilities and issues inherent in your being.

Angelina, your Expression is 24/6

Angelina, you are a loving and caring individual with a tendency to put the needs of others before those of yourself. You are responsible and trustworthy with a high regard for justice and honesty. Duty will follow you all your life and sometimes feel a little too much of a burden.

You are artistic. Harmony and beauty are high on your list of priorities. You have musical talent but the creative talents of a 6 are sometimes left undeveloped or suppressed as a result of your tendency to sacrifice your time and pleasure to the service of others. You are highly creative in all areas of life, particularly the visual. You are also a talented business person and can work methodically toward the realization of your goals.

You have a natural gift with flowers, gardens, and animals. Your love of children has caused numerologists to dub you the "Cosmic Mother or Cosmic Father". The very shape of the 6 resembles and symbolizes "Pregnant with Love".

You are a natural counselor and healer. But you must be careful not to interfere with the freedom of others. You are recognized as an idealist, mainly regarding marriage, friendships and humanity.

The 6 is the most balanced of all numbers, but also contains within itself the greatest paradoxes. It is as if opposite tendencies were tenuously poised. Because of its gift for harmonizing these opposites, you are uniquely qualified to handle and integrate contradictions within yourself. It is for this reason that 6s so frequently find themselves in the role of healers or counselors, creating a peace between opposing points of view, or internal conflicts within the self.

While you can be very idealistic, there may also be a temptation to acquire beautiful objects by improper means. You must also guard against other meddlesome behavior and domestic tyranny, or always having to have your own way in a family dispute.

Conversely, you have it within yourself to understand another person's dilemma and come up with a creative solution. Your natural ability to give comfort and warmth can smooth over hurt feelings like a healing balm. You attract love and appreciation. And rightly so, because you give the same in return.

You make an outstanding teacher (especially young children or special education), healer, counselor social worker, psychologist, artist, designer, gardener, florist, and farmer. You can be successful in business, especially those that involve dealing with people.

Brad, your Expression is 13/4

You are the bedrock of society, the foundation of any enterprise. Brad, you are an organizer and manager. Your approach to life and to problems is methodical and systematic. You are a builder and a doer. You turn dreams into reality.

You possess a highly developed sense of structure. You enjoy management systems, and can carry out your well laid plans. You are not the type to embark on any trip without a map.

Brad, you take your obligations and those of your family quite seriously. As a result, you are reliable and responsible.

You enjoy seeing a project through from start to finish, but can become too narrowly focused. You put your nose to the grindstone and have a tendency to become a workaholic.

You are driven by contempt for all that is unstable, insecure, and unpredictable. You distrust the unconventional, preferring instead the tried-and-the-true. But this can make your endeavors move slowly and cause you much frustration, especially with the apparent limitations of your resources. At the same time, concern for the limitations of your resources causes you to be careful and cautious, shutting you out from possible shortcuts and creative solutions provided by more daring people around you.

It is important that you recognize restrictions for what they are: guiding forces that are testing and directing you toward your goals.

Brad, your challenge is to be more imaginative and to attract more creative people into your life who can advise and inspire you.

In relationships, you tend to be somewhat moralistic. You are extremely honest and sincere. You have integrity and are trustworthy, but can also be rigid and stubborn. Don't let your strong likes and dislikes overrule your common sense and compassion. Be more understanding of others' shortcomings.

Because you tend to focus on details, you can fall into a rut and become a little dull and overly serious. Often, people born with the 4 Expression need to lighten up and have more fun.

In your conservative and careful way, you are good with money. You are very conscious of the balance between income and expenditures. You can limit your expenditures; saving money is important to you.

Brad, you are a surprisingly good parent, and love to be involved with children. Somehow, you relate a little more than others to the innocence of children, perhaps seeing a good deal of yourself in them. You, too, are idealistic and respect the simplicity of children.

Many accountants, bookkeepers, government officials, managers, and lawyers are born under the 4 Expression. You can be attracted to the arts and music, but will likely bring your love of structure and order to any artistic field. Classical music and opera are particularly appealing and inspiring for you.

You have a keen eye for detail. You have great stamina and can work conscientiously and persistently toward your goals. This eventually brings you success and standing in your community.

Your Expression's compatibility is 6 and 4

More than any other number in your chart, your Expression number reflects who you are as a person. Earlier, you read about the Life Path number and how important that number is in your chart. However, the Life Path number reflects "the path you walk on," and should be seen more as a powerful influence than as a part of your personality makeup. Your Expression number on the other hand, reflects a deeper part of you. It is more difficult to overcome possible negative traits you may have recognized in yourself when they are found in this part of the chart, than when they are found under the Life Path description.

It can't be emphasized too much how important it is to realize that numbers in different areas of the chart affect you differently, even when it is the same number. Sometimes, you may read something that seems to directly contradict earlier statements. Yet, if you take the time to think about them carefully, you will probably recognize that you, as a human being, are extremely complex and full of the same contradictions. This is simply the way we are. You may be organized in one area of your life, while chaos rules in another area. You may be tactful and sensitive in one setting, and direct and confrontational in another situation.

It is not all that common for these two numbers to "fall in love." Although these numbers carry some common traits - the two of them are practical, grounded, and highly responsible - they are rarely interested in each other. The four and the six are both family-oriented numbers, with a strong sense of community and loyalty to others, but they tend to compete where you might expect them to support each other. This is only one aspect of your charts, but, guite possibly, the hardest to overcome at the onset of the relationship. However, if support prevails over competition and you do become involved in a romantic relationship, it will usually be a strong, comfortable alliance right from the very beginning, an alliance that will, more often than not, last for a long time. It will be the kind of relationship others recognize and view as indestructible. It is understood that "Brad and Angelina are always together", you make the "perfect couple" - those are statements people around you wouldn't even consider questioning. This contradiction is explained by the fact that you have a lot in common in some ways but, at the same time, you have some major differences to overcome. As we mentioned, Brad and Angelina, the two of you are responsible and family oriented. Your priorities have to do with the home, children, friends, stability and security. You are both very loyal and protective of each other and of those you

care about. It is in the underlying energy and in the way you express it that you are very different. While Brad relies on structure, discipline, and control to protect, love and care for others, Angelina relies on love, sacrifice and forgiveness. Brad is much less flexible and may, at times, feel that Angelina is too soft and forgiving. You make up a relationship typically characterized as the disciplinary father and the soft mother, or vice versa.

For those around you, the impression is that Brad is harder and less loving, while Angelina is pure love and gentleness. This is not an accurate perception, though. Brad's love is no less strong than Angelina's - it is just not as openly expressed. When push comes to shove, Brad will fight and sacrifice just about anything to protect Angelina, the children, or anyone else who is part of Brad's life.

A certain danger exists when some of these attributes become too strong. Brad's need for discipline and structure may, at some point, become too much for Angelina, suffocating and limiting Angelina 's ability to express love easily and without fear. Another possibility would be Angelina becoming a bit of a doormat everyone takes advantage of, which might lead Brad to lose respect for Angelina. Brad and Angelina, you can, together, balance these opposites and maintain a strong and lifelong relationship if you just remember that, deep inside, you value the same things.

HEART'S DESIRE

Your Heart's Desire is the inner you. It shows your underlying urge, your true motivation. It reveals the general intention behind many of your actions. Consequently, it dramatically influences the choices you make in life. The Heart's desire is seen as part of the larger picture, called the core numbers, which includes the Life Path, Expression, Day you were born, and Personality. But each points to a different aspect of you.

The Expression number reveals your talents and abilities, and your general direction in life. The Life Path is the central lesson you came into the world to learn. The Day you were born is very closely connected to your Life Path. It reveals specific talents you possess, which will be helpful to you in dealing with your Life Path. The Personality reveals how people tend to see you. It also demonstrates what characteristics you are projecting to the world. The Heart's Desire demonstrates the identity of the soul that joined the earth -- you, the spiritual being.

Angelina , your Heart's Desire is 15/6

Angelina, your attention is directed to helping and caring for those you love.

You are exceedingly domestic. You love your home and family and work hard to make both comfortable and secure. Your love for family and friends is a major source of your happiness and sometimes unhappiness.

Your desire to help others is so strong that you often find yourself sacrificing your own personal needs for someone else's. You can overdo it, becoming too deeply involved in other people's lives. You risk interfering in personal matters and or smothering those you love in too much affection. This can be especially weakening to children, who never experience their own personal strength if an adult is too protective.

You are extremely loyal and rarely let anyone down. You need to feel appreciation for your giving and caring. You want to know that you are needed.

Angelina, you are generous and very forgiving. You are somehow able to overlook the worst mistakes in another and find enough good in that person to continue the relationship.

You are patient, warm, and sympathetic, sometimes to the point of sentimentality.

You have a natural ability as a counselor and healer. You are an excellent listener, compassionate and understanding. You are able to both sympathize and empathize with a person's dilemma. Your challenge as a counselor is to be adequately educated so that you can do more than provide a sympathetic ear or shoulder.

You possess a great deal of artistic talent, though you may not have a lot of confidence in your ability. Art gives you a great deal of pleasure and satisfaction. You are especially sensitive to your environment and have a knack for creating an artistic, healing, and harmonious atmosphere in your home or work space.

Angelina, your deepest intention is to love those around you, and be loved in return. Six is the most loving of all numbers, especially in one-to-one relationships. Your instincts are toward your family and friends. You envision a beautiful and harmonious life with love as the basis for all social interaction. Your love is returned manifold; people appreciate you and the love you give, and are willing to go to great lengths to keep you close at hand.

Brad, your Heart's Desire is 16/7

Brad, you love knowledge, study, and insight. You value the gifts of your mind, which you use to great advantage to penetrate the mysteries of life. You study things in-depth. You search beneath the surface of things. You abhor shallow judgments or opinions.

You have a natural gift for analysis and research. Once you have grasped the facts of a subject, your creativity and abstract approach lifts your thinking beyond the rudimentary to the philosophical. You have a theoretical mind, but rather than indulge in fantasies or idle thought, you prefer to base your theories upon

scientific facts.

Brad, you enjoy mental and physical puzzles -- figuring them out, taking them apart, and putting them back together.

Some people may perceive you as cool or aloof. You are somewhat introverted; you may feel slightly removed and even a little different. The fantasy of the hermit or monk engaged in a life of study and meditation appeals to you.

In relationships, you tend to keep things business-like and impersonal. You prefer to talk about the facts of a given situation, rather than the cloudier issues of emotions and personal feelings. You distrust feelings -- both your own and those of others. The whole emotional realm strikes you as unreliable, and a bit unnecessary.

Brad, your inability to fully understand the emotional aspect of life is your Achilles heel. You are so rational that the unpredictability of the heart frightens and surprises you.

Your challenge is to trust. You need to share your heart with someone. This is a courageous step for you, but will result in enormous growth and satisfaction.

The advice here is to make a true connection with another human being. Without it, you may marry out of convenience or to fulfill social expectations, but it will not lead you out of loneliness. The more removed you are from people, the more you risk isolation, bitterness, and a cynical attitude toward life.

This choice represents a true crossroads in your development. By sharing yourself with others (without compromising your independence and need for privacy) you can cultivate your enormous charm and share your understanding of life. You are a natural teacher and advisor. And the wealth of knowledge you will accumulate in life is meant to be shared with others.

This is not to say that you must compromise on your need for privacy or time spent alone to contemplate life. These are natural aspects of your personality, which are essential to your growth. These characteristics should not be threatening to your spouse, but must be understood as fundamental to your being.

Brad, you are blessed with a great reserve of intuition, which can be cultivated by regular meditation and contemplation. Your "inner voice" is your greatest guide and friend.

You are idealistic and have high expectations for yourself. Learn to balance your serious nature with regular doses of fun.

Your intelligence and cultivation make you charming and distinguished in appearance. As you get older and more comfortable with your identity, people are naturally attracted to you. They see your wisdom, your deep understanding of life, and the refinement you radiate.

Your Heart's Desire's compatibility is 6 and 7

Compatibility of the Heart's Desire numbers is very important in a relationship few relationships last beyond the initial stage if the Heart's Desire numbers are not compatible.

A strange and not very common combination, the six and the seven have a kind of love-hate relationship. While the six is strongly committed and motivated by emotions and romance, the seven is an intellectual and somewhat secretive and distant energy. On one side, Angelina demands physical and emotional connection; on the other, Brad relies more on an intellectual bond. This has nothing to do with love in its purest form, since no number is more capable of loving than any other number. What happens is that each number expresses love in a different way. Angelina's six in this part of the chart is more influenced by feelings and emotions and depends on expressions of love to feel secure and comfortable in the relationship. Brad's seven is more independent and enables Brad to feel safe and secure in the relationship even when there is less sharing of emotions.

Unless this fundamental difference is well understood and accepted, it can become a problem in your relationship. Angelina may, at times, feel that Brad is cold and aloof, as Brad needs a certain amount of distance, quiet contemplation, daydreaming; an opportunity to be alone with the Self - and when Brad is in that state of mind, even Angelina's loving attention is experienced as an annoying disruption.

As a result, it is not uncommon for this combination to develop a relationship that can cause much unhappiness - and yet be unbreakable. Usually, this paradoxical situation is quite obvious to those around you - and completely unrecognized by you. Everyone around you will wonder why you stay together when you seem so different on all fronts.

Of course, Angelina and Brad, the six and the seven also allow for happy, long-lasting relationships. The key is simply to recognize the fundamental difference in the way you express your love -- and you are both capable of that. Angelina has to realize that even when Brad seems distant and cold, Brad's love is not diminished in any way. And Brad may have to accept the fact that Angelina has to confirm the relationship regularly and does so by reaching out and demanding attention.

PERSONALITY

Your Personality number is derived from the consonants of your full name at birth. Your Personality is like a narrow entrance hall to the great room that is your true nature. It is those aspects that you feel comfortable sharing with people at the outset of a relationship. With time and trust, you invite others into the deeper aspects of your nature; you reveal more of who you really are, in effect, your

Heart's Desire, Expression, and so on.

Your Personality number often serves as a censoring device, both in terms of what you send out, as well as what you allow to approach. It discriminates in the kinds of people and information you let enter your heart and mind. For this reason, your Personality is usually much more narrow and protective in its definition than the real you. It can screen out some of what you do not want to deal with -- people or situations -- but it also welcomes those things that immediately relate to your inner nature.

Your Personality number also indicates how others perceive you. No one can be objective about himself or herself. Even our closest friends and relatives have trouble describing how they see us.

Angelina, your Personality is 9

Angelina, you have an impressive and aristocratic bearing. No matter how tall you are, you appear noble and upright. You are very much in control of the image you send out to others.

Many actors, dancers, and other performers have a 9 Personality Number. You are elegant, graceful, and charismatic. Many admire you.

You have the kind of stature that pulls people to you or repels them intensely. Some are jealous of you and may seek to belittle you.

You may encourage this to some extent by the amount of arrogance you radiate. This is a caution for all 9 Personalities -- they are sometimes aloof and hold themselves above the world.

Your challenge is to come down to earth with your fellow man.

Conversely, you have a great compassion for humanity and want to dedicate yourself to improving the lot of others. You are better when dealing with the trials of the many than the trouble of a single person. You are more capable of working on the grand scale, addressing the needs of society, than on a one-to-one basis.

Angelina, you are kind and sympathetic, helpful and compassionate. Behind the controlled and calm facade, you are sensitive, vulnerable and emotional.

You have excellent taste. There is a good deal of artistic talent in you that shows in your home environment and your clothing.

You tend to see yourself as a guardian of society, a benevolent leader, guiding and directing your community toward a better world.

Brad, your Personality is 24/6

Brad, you radiate understanding and compassion. People sense your warmth and fairness. For this reason, you attract many people who are in need of comfort, including the disadvantaged. People tend to come to you to unload their burdens. You inspire confidence.

You have a fine sense of justice. You do everything in your power to keep the harmony and are even willing to sacrifice your personal desires for the good of others.

You can take this too far, however, sometimes playing the role of the martyr. You have to guard against being taken advantage of. You are not always a very good judge of character. You tend to see the best in others.

You also can become too involved in the lives of others, to your own detriment. (This aspect can be balanced by other numbers in your chart.)

You are hospitable and domestic. You love children and are a good parent. You are romantic, faithful and very protective.

You are artistic. You love music, flowers and gardening. You are a natural interior designer. You have an excellent sense of color and taste.

Brad, you are more concerned with the content of your personality than your appearance, which causes you to be less conscious of the style of your clothes. You are more interested in comfort and the utility of clothing than the statement it makes.

Six Personality Numbers are exceedingly generous. You are not particularly logical when it comes to finances.

You are very vulnerable to praise and criticism. You tend to worry a lot, causing stomach problems.

People see you as a maternal or paternal figure. They want to relax in your presence and unburden themselves. You are the safe port in the crowd.

Your Personality's compatibility is 9 and 6

Quickly recognized when two people first meet, not many relationships even get started unless the Personality numbers are compatible.

Brad and Angelina, all numbers dividable by three have several things in common. First and foremost, all these numbers respond to the physical, emotional and spiritual needs of others. In the case of a six, this is expressed mainly towards those in the immediate circle: family and friends. In the case of the nine, it is directed more towards people at large - pretty much all of mankind. When a six and a nine are found between romantic partners in this part of the chart, compatibility is very good. Both of you, Brad and Angelina, are self-sacrificing, giving and caring people. Brad is more practical, Angelina more idealistic, but your motivations are similar.

Another aspect you have in common is your creativity and your eye for beauty, which, contrary to what might be expected, is pretty often a source of trouble for the six-and-nine combination. Brad and Angelina, sometimes you will see eye to eye when it comes to decorating, but often you won't. And since you are both opinionated in this matter, in order to prevent unnecessary arguments, what you

should do is give and take a little, something you are both quite capable of doing. Another talent or trait you share is a sense of justice. The six and the nine are both strongly affected by a sense of right and wrong that can be very powerful sometimes to the extent that they get involved in politics or become activists. Unless you happen to be on opposite ends of the political spectrum, this trait can further strengthen your bond.

The six and the nine, Brad and Angelina, are highly compatible. However, there are some areas where you may find yourself clashing if certain negative traits are allowed to grow. Although this is not common, a warning might be in place. The nine, Angelina, with its idealistic and self-sacrificing nature, can also be arrogant and self-righteous. Recognizing the relative value of one's concepts and ideas is not a strong point with the nine. Angelina, with your innate sense of justice, you may have recognized a tendency in yourself to put down those who don't see things the same way as you do. Especially when combined with strong religious dogmas, the nine can become a negative influence on others, sometimes ruining a relationship - even with the most devoted partner. If you have found yourself in that corner, Angelina, you would do well to realize that what we believe and what we think, is just that, a thought, a concept, the truth as we see it. Always keep in mind that our perspective, no matter how enlightened, is still limited. Knowing that, we will be able to be compassionate and tolerant towards others. The nine, as you have read in the previous chapters, is the least prejudiced of all numbers, but as with all human traits, its dark side tends to be the direct opposite of the light side.

Although the most loving of all numbers, Brad's six has a dark side as well, and a dark side that can be nasty indeed. The six can become intolerant and angry, often without a clear cause. The irritation and anger seem just to sit there, inside, waiting for an opportunity to break out, without rhyme or reason.

Brad and Angelina, the negative sides of either the six or the nine are rarely displayed, but you will need to watch out for them in order to prevent them from spoiling what is most certainly one of the best number combinations around.

PERSONAL YEARS

Your Personal Year number is a strong indication of the trends and circumstances you will experience during the year ahead. Your Personal Year cycles are based on the Universal Year cycles and therefore run concurrent with the calendar year. Transit and Essence cycles are based on the letters of your name and run from birth date to birth date.

There are nine personal year numbers, which makes up a complete Epicycle. Each Epicycle reveals the progression or evolution of a specific part of your growth. Angelina, your progress along this Epicycle can be seen very logically, from the infancy or beginning of a growth period in your life, to the conclusion or culmination of that process. The 1 personal year indicates your first steps in a new direction. The years that follow indicate your progress along this path, concluding with your 9 Personal Year, which completes the cycle. Below is a description of your current Personal Year. It indicates where you are on the 9 year Epicycle.

The Personal Years form the building steps that mark your progress through life.

Angelina, your Personal Year for 2014 is 8

After last year's constant involvement with yourself and very possible occasional doubts about the state of your business or career you will find this year to be a relief, Angelina. Things finally work out. Long postponed checks and promotions come through. You see the light at the end of your financial tunnel and an inner strength and confidence is breaking through. This is your year of harvest and, depending on the effort you put out in the past seven years, your reward will be equally large. There is a beauty in these cycles we can recognize and understand and in doing so we find ourselves "in the flow" and there is no more need to try and struggle upstream. So this year you will have an opportunity to involve yourself fully in work and material growth and bring home the rewards, at the same time a certain detachment is also necessary, for you and for the experience you have because it is not the reward that brings you happiness but your experience of life, which is why before the rewarding eight year you have had such opportunity for growth during the soul-searching of a seven year. Give in to your ambitions, you will find yourself more clear and focused and able to pursue and reach your goals. Angelina, your power is visible and strong, mental creativity is high, vision and intuition will guide you, and at the same time you are more efficient and focused. There can be loss, serious loss, bankruptcy and failure, because always the rewards are directly proportionate to your effort and motivation, however you know the effort you put out and you know your motivations, so there must be no room for fear and doubt, only for success and winning and this year will undoubtedly turn out to be a very satisfying year.

Brad, your Personal Year for 2014 is 1

Be ready for major changes. Brad, you will be inspired to start new projects or enterprises. You will feel a strong forward push toward new goals.

This is a time for vision and planning. Share your dream with others; make plans, get the necessary support, but, above all, rely on yourself as the driving force. Be decisive!

You are starting a new nine year Epicycle. Everything you do now will affect your future. Do not hold back the inner force of creation. Be direct, daring, and bold.

You will have more confidence and determination this year, particularly in comparison with last year, which was a time of letting go. This year represents a time of birth. It's a time to take charge and to apply yourself to your dream.

This is also a good time to make the personal changes you have long wanted to make: Start a diet and/or an exercise program, or begin a new course of study.

There may be some emotional turmoil, especially in the first two or three months. It takes a while to get the ball rolling. There are many changes you must make and much work to be done.

Be open-minded, organized, and focused. Avoid distractions and procrastination.

Brad, you are at a crossroads. You will need courage and a clear head to stay on the right track.

This is a year of opportunities.

The key months in your year ahead are March, in which you are able to lay the foundation to your plans; April, in which changes take place such as a change of residence or career; July and August mark a time in which you will see the fruits of your labors begin to take place; October represents a major turn in events, often fraught with emotional turmoil; the fall marks a coalescing of your plans into more concrete form.

Your Personal Year's compatibility for 2014 is 8 and 1

Compatibility is as important with the cycles as it is with character traits. It is possible for a relationship between two people with otherwise very compatible charts to break down as a result of encountering one or more incompatible cycles. However, it is much easier to overcome or avoid possible pitfalls resulting from incompatible cycles than from incompatible personality traits.

The one and eight is an excellent combination to inspire both of you to get busy. Brad is pushing towards goals and Angelina is discovering goals. The two of you are treading on a path of progress and financial improvement, although there may be some danger involved for Angelina, who should be very careful and suspicious of any get-rich-quick schemes.

The gap between the cycles is considerable and has to do with your different spiritual paths. This will become particularly clear during this period and may cause some problems in the relationship. Much of it is superficial and a helpful bit of advice is to just ignore it. Sometimes, in order to maintain a healthy, strong relationship, you need to talk about your differences. There are instances though, when it is better to just avoid the subject and accept the fact that you love each

other but are two different people with different experiences. This is a time to ignore the differences and just enjoy each other's company. Both of you, Brad and Angelina, are going through cycles that strengthen your position on the material plane, and during their span, your best approach is to focus on that. As to your intellectual and spiritual differences, you will be better off if you don't disturb sleeping dogs.

Angelina, your Personal Year for 2015 is 9

This is your year to finish up all unfinished business, Angelina, to clean house and make room for new things. On a material level this is a good time to get rid of unnecessary weight, to give away or sell what you do not need anymore and to pay off old debts. On a spiritual level you will experience a different mode altogether. Your attention should turn to others and their needs, find wavs to be of help and give time and energy to worthwhile causes. You must lighten your burden of questions and doubts and the best way to do so is by directing your attention to another direction, away from yourself and you will find yourself becoming lighter and more in touch with your self. This is a time of completion, problems can be solved and over with, strained relationships relax or disappear, the sources of stress in work or business can be better understood and dealt with. Be social and communicative, enjoy music and other arts. Angelina, your creativity is higher than usual. There can be some difficulties this year due to your desire to face obstacles and overcome them, decisions have to be taken and courage and strength may be severely tested several times, this is not going to be an easy year all the time but you will feel relieved and on the brink of a positive breakthrough by the end of this year. This is the end of a nine year epicycle and will you will feel many times the excitement of a new and promising era when optimism is your friend but you will also experience the fear of letting go, however the more you let go the more room there is to be filled during the next epicycle.

Brad, your Personal Year for 2015 is 2

Brad, this is a year to carefully protect and nurture your plans. You will be like a mother watching over her children, conscious of every threat, real or imagined.

You need tact and cooperation to keep yourself moving forward. There will likely be confrontations with others, requiring a subtle and gentle approach. You will have to stay focused on your goals, yet use intelligent persuasion. Being forceful may work against you; compromises will work in your favor.

You will be unusually sensitive and may wonder at times what happened to the drive and momentum you felt last year. This year requires something else from you now -- a delicate sense of balance and a willingness to go around obstacles,

without losing sight of your goal.

You may experience some emotional depressions and frustrations. The year is marked by struggle, but there are many opportunities to advance your plans.

This is a year of slow growth, requiring patience.

Be discriminating in your associations and secretive about your plans. Don't talk too much about your ideas; be a bit secretive; guard yourself and your ideas. You are somewhat vulnerable this year.

This is a good year to improve yourself through reading and research. Brad, your growing awareness of the less visible and less obvious aspects of life will make you much stronger and better prepared for the future.

You must be wise in all your relationships and associations this year. You are far more capable of establishing close, even life long relationships this year. Because sensitivity and openness are heightened, many people find their "soul mate" in a two year.

May is the pivotal month in the year. You are extremely intuitive and sensitive. You are also self-reflecting and better able to influence your peers and situation through spiritual awareness. July brings a culmination of plans and a distinct step forward. August sees things become more concrete and brings a new beginning. September is emotional, requiring adjustments, tact, and inner resolve. The 2 year is a year of growth and advancement, but through gentle means, and the indirect use of your personal power.

Your Personal Year's compatibility for 2015 is 9 and 2

Brad and Angelina, this is a time when you will be able to recognize whether the relationship is founded on real substance. You are both experiencing a time when emotional forces seem to rule. Brad is somewhat self-absorbed and emotional about pretty much everything. Vulnerable and sensitive, Brad is also more aware and finely tuned to recognize what is real and what is not. In order for the heart to see more clearly, some protective layers have to be dismantled. This is exactly what is going on with Brad in regards to the relationship. While the heart is seeking truth and clarity, it is also more exposed and vulnerable. For Angelina , a different but no less emotionally charged period is reflected in the nine. Angelina is also searching for answers, but the question is not so much connected to the relationship as to Angelina , the human being. Angelina is facing a crossroads and not sure about which way to turn.

This is a very important time for Angelina, a time during which Angelina experiences ups and downs like a roller coaster. A time of growth and choice. Brad and Angelina, you are two people going through different emotional and spiritual changes. You will be able to support each other only in the most basic sense; you can give each other love.

If the relationship has real substance, you will get through this time with flying

colors. If the relationship does not have real substance, you will both know that by the end of this period.

PERSONAL MONTHS

Angelina, your Personal Month for January 2014 is 9

Angelina, January is a 9 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. It marks a period of completion. You have gone through a spiritual growth cycle that resulted in a better understanding of yourself. You have gained much insight.

Now you are entering a time when spiritual understanding must merge with the practical and material side of life. You are moving from a 7 Personal Year, which was dominated by spiritual growth, into an 8 Personal Year, which is focused on the material aspects of your life. This may throw you a little off balance. The year begins with some confusion and self-doubt.

Often, there is financial stress. You need to apply yourself to your career and other worldly matters. This is the year of harvesting your rewards, but before that happens, you need to prepare yourself, to regain your footing.

Now you must become more aggressive and ambitious. January requires effort. It also requires a letting go of outdated and outgrown concepts, habits, and relationships.

For that reason, January tends to be emotional and somewhat insecure. However, you will soon pick up momentum, and your personal power increases.

Romantic and love-relationships experience some stresses. Angelina, you are somewhat distant and aloof, which may make your partner feel left out. Spend some time reassuring your mate.

Brad, your Personal Month for January 2014 is 2

Brad, January is a 2 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. This is not a month to make important choices or decisions without a lot of careful consideration. Begin this process by taking a critical look at your current state of mind.

This is a month of some confusion and self-doubt. More mercurial than usual, you will likely switch from optimism to pessimism, and back again. This is to be expected when you are right in the middle of a major personality overhaul.

January is your first month of a new long-term cycle. Many of the changes you are going through require approximately two years; you have now begun the second of those years. Brad, your transformation can be compared to a low-level reformat of your inner hard-disk. When the job is done, much of the information is replaced, gaps are closed, and the bugs are ironed out. You can look forward to a time of greater self-confidence, more energy, and a refreshed and more

positive outlook on life.

A 1 Personal Year, 2 Personal Month is highly charged in the areas of romance and friendships. You may well meet someone who will touch your heart deeply.

Friendships intensify and can be very comforting and healing.

You will likely find yourself being helpful to others, particularly as a counselor or adviser. The energies implicit in the month give you greater sensitivity to feelings -- yours, as well as those of others.

You will be tactful and capable of creating harmony where there was turmoil. At times, you may be overly sensitive, and may not handle criticism well.

The month starts slowly and with some difficulties. However, once you've passed the mid-point, you increasingly gain confidence, direction, and momentum toward your goals.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for January 2014 is 9 and 2

Relationship compatibility of Personal Month cycles can have a powerful effect. But keep in mind: the cycle is short. So, if you run into turmoil, it helps to remember that it is in the nature of a cycle to be only temporary.

Note: The compatibility between cycles is repetitive, as is the nature of cycles. While the influence of Personal Month cycles represented by the same number, can vary greatly depending on the yearly cycle, the compatibility aspect changes very little. You will therefore find that the compatibility description is the same when, for example, a 3 and 4 Personal Month combination is found in a 5 year, as when it is found in a 6 year.

Therefore, you will find that the possible influence of your Personal Month cycles never repeats itself within any one-hundred-and-eight-month period. However, the compatibility aspect repeats much more often - generally every nine months but sometimes even less than that, depending on your Personal Year cycle.

Brad and Angelina, this is a time when you will be able to recognize whether the relationship is founded on real substance. You are both experiencing a time when emotional forces seem to rule. Brad is somewhat self-absorbed and emotional about pretty much everything. Vulnerable and sensitive, Brad is also more aware and finely tuned to recognize what is real and what is not. In order for the heart to see more clearly, some protective layers have to be dismantled. This is exactly what is going on with Brad in regards to the relationship. While the heart is seeking truth and clarity, it is also more exposed and vulnerable. For Angelina, a different but no less emotionally charged period is reflected in the nine. Angelina is also searching for answers, but the question is not so much connected to the relationship as to Angelina, the human being. Angelina is

facing a crossroads and not sure about which way to turn.

This is a very important time for Angelina, a time during which Angelina experiences ups and downs like a roller coaster. A time of growth and choice. Brad and Angelina, you are two people going through different emotional and spiritual changes. You will be able to support each other only in the most basic sense; you can give each other love.

If the relationship has real substance, you will get through this time with flying colors. If the relationship does not have real substance, you will both know that by the end of this period.

Angelina, your Personal Month for February 2014 is 1

Angelina, February is a 1 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. Now things begin to speed up. Unlike last month, you now feel full of energy and enthusiasm. In fact, you're impatient to start new projects, and must guard against impulsive decisions.

Your career and financial affairs are the areas of your life that require the most attention. There are great opportunities as well as potential dangers. This is the year marked by opposites: times when everything seems to go your way, and other times when it seems the rug has been pulled out from under you. February gives the first indication of what this year will bring but, more important, it challenges you to put your best foot forward, to show what you are made of.

The month may begin with a challenge. You may have to confront one of your biggest fears, which is followed by an opportunity to put that fear to rest once and for all. Courage, determination, and inner strength are the needed ingredients that will make this a successful month and a profitable year. The year can be characterized by the old carrot-and-stick metaphor: February reveals the carrot -- the prize you can obtain -- but it also shows the pitfalls and dangers; in short, the stick.

Relationships are favorable in all areas of your life. Co-workers show support, friends tell you how much they admire you, relatives make it clear they have confidence in you, and your lover makes you feel you deserve the best.

Brad, your Personal Month for February 2014 is 3

Brad, February is a 3 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. It brings objective reasons for optimism. Now there is a sense of promise in the year. You see your direction a little clearer. There is a sense of beginning. This causes you to lighten up and become more social, especially during the latter part of the month. People are attracted to your upbeat attitude. You attract support from unexpected sources.

A new project ignites your excitement, energy, and motivation, all of which you are able to communicate to others.

The real work does not start until next month, and for that reason, this month offers some time for planning, as well as leisure and rest.

You are quick-witted and your sense of humor is enhanced. Friends are drawn to you and there will be plenty of invitations for social events.

Romance is exciting and promising. Brad, your self-expression is improved and you feel more comfortable talking about your feelings, your expectations, and your dreams.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for February 2014 is 1 and 3

Angelina and Brad, not only is this one of the most compatible cycles but it also shows that your cycles are usually compatible in nature. A gap of two will always be maintained, which, as a rule of thumb, is a good sign. Next time, your cycles will be two and four, the period after that three and five, and so forth. For this period, Angelina, you are like someone who just awoke from a long rest, had a cup of coffee, and are now rearing to go. Your energy level is high. You feel strong and capable and don't want to be held back by anyone or anything. Brad also experiences a dynamic time, but with less focus and more play. Brad's energy is more directed towards creativity, self-expression and relaxation. The only possible discordance with this combination of cycles usually lies in Angelina's perception of Brad's behavior as lacking responsibility. Brad is not in the mood to take anything very serious, which may become a source of irritation for Angelina . Angelina , you need to accept the fact that this period represents somewhat of a break – as matter of fact, a necessary break - for Brad.

Angelina, your Personal Month for March 2014 is 2

Angelina, March is a 2 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. The month demonstrates how you can sometimes make more progress and be more successful by staying in the background than by forcing the issue. March gives you ample opportunity to influence others, to make them listen to your ideas, even to inspire them to do things your way. You are tactful and sensitive, yet also driven and motivated. You find better ways to handle challenging situations.

Later this month, you gain respect and recognition and will find yourself taking on a leadership role. Your authority is impressive because you balance force and strength with diplomacy and tact.

Romance is favorable and, if you are single, you may meet someone through work or a business meeting who will touch your heart.

Brad, your Personal Month for March 2014 is 4

Brad, March is a 4 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year and is the time to deliver; to show yourself and everyone involved that you are able and willing to do whatever it takes to reach your goals. It is a month to put your nose to the grindstone and to work on all the details.

This is also a month in which your ability to plan and organize future events is greatly enhanced. So, too, is your clarity of mind. You gain confidence in your abilities and yourself. It's time to move; to make things happen. Do not procrastinate. Do not avoid work or effort.

Slacking would be a serious mistake.

The month can be a little frustrating because so much of your energy will have to be directed to work and details, even routine matters. But this is a time that will likely bring forth an important opportunity, and result in real progress.

It's surprising, therefore, that against such a serious and work-oriented backdrop, romance can bloom. Someone is impressed with your down-to-earth, go-getters approach and your can-do mentality. Brad, you will find yourself in demand.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for March 2014 is 2 and 4

For Angelina, a time of growth as a result of networking, meeting people in relation to work or business, and consolidating plans. For Brad, a time of hard work, focus, and probably a fair amount of frustration. For both of you, Angelina and Brad, the focal point should be career, work, your plans, and your future. The relationship is not much of an issue. It is possible that you will experience times when you don't seem to communicate much or share as much time together as usual. You may even feel that you are pulling away from each other. Don't worry. It is simply a matter of not being able to be in two places at the same time.

This, however, is only one side of the coin. On a more subtle plane, it is almost as if the opposite takes place. Because for Brad this is also a time of finding stability and comfort. Of placing things where they belong and establishing boundaries and territories. While for Angelina the heart rules and emotions are strongly felt and quickly displayed. This means that you complement each other. While Brad works on the practical aspects of your relationship, Angelina energizes the relationship on a deeper level. You could say that during this time, Brad works on the home and Angelina works on the heart.

Angelina, your Personal Month for April 2014 is 3

Angelina, April is a 3 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. The events inspire creativity and optimism, as well as a need for flexibility and adaptability.

Sometimes, the early part of an 8 Personal Year brings financial challenges and problems. If this is the case, April is the most challenging time of the year.

It is a testing time that forces you to confront your lifestyle and your priorities. With the right adjustments, you can put yourself on sounder financial ground.

The month also encourages a certain detachment from trying to control financial matters too much. Once you stop controlling matters too much, your spiritual understanding of life really pays off in a practical and applicable way.

Last year's opportunities to contemplate and search for insight -- which may have seemed unproductive at times -- now prove to be your best defense on the battle ground of material progress. You are being forced to achieve a balance between the spiritual and the material, especially this month.

In any case, April will reveal to you how capable you are of doing that. Be generous but don't waste money. Focus on getting things done, but don't let financial reward be your only motivation. Introduce creativity and a playful attitude to the job at hand. And most important; don't let temporary setbacks ruin your ambition. This is a time to reach out, not to suppress.

Romance and relationships continue to be favorable. Social events bring new people. Angelina, your self-expression and sense of humor improve, and it is easy to make new friends during this time.

Brad, your Personal Month for April 2014 is 5

Brad, April is a 5 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. It brings change in many practical areas of your life. As explained earlier, this year and last combine to bring about major changes. April brings many of these changes to the surface. They can include a change of residence or in career.

The month often includes travel. You can count on a dynamic month, hectic even, but also adventurous and exciting.

Consequently, the month requires flexibility and a willingness to accept change. Adapt. Respond. Embrace change. The more you allow yourself to flow with the circumstances, the easier and more successful this month will be. Be ready for surprises, but don't worry; the changes will streamline your ship and make your progress easier and more efficient.

Brad, your ability to promote yourself and your ideas is also enhanced. You have an uncanny talent to be in the right place at the right time this month. Both at work and at social events, you'll be able to advertise your talents and abilities. People will be drawn to you.

With all this excitement, it may be hard to concentrate and focus on the job at hand. You'll need self-discipline in order to prevent the scattering of your energy. Unless you concentrate, you may realize at the end of this month that you did not get a lot done.

Romance reveals a self-indulgent and perhaps irresponsible streak in you and

should be handled with the utmost care.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for April 2014 is 3 and 5

This is one of the most compatible combinations of cycles, Angelina and Brad. You are both experiencing a time of enhanced energy and dynamic growth. Within the contexts of your relationship, you are able to communicate well, enjoy each other's company, and play off each other's energy. Lower blood pressure and less stress bring more flexibility to the body and to the mind, which explains why this is considered a cycle of healing.

There is little negative to say about this combination of cycles, except for the inherit danger of having too much fun. Quite often, the three as well as the five draw elements of danger in their search for new and exciting experiences, which does not go unnoticed to those around you. You will have to be careful not to draw into your circle people whose influence is less than desirable.

Angelina, your Personal Month for May 2014 is 4

Angelina, May is a 4 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. It is a time of hard work, progress, and opportunity. As with most of this year, the focus in May is on career and finances. There may well be a great opportunity that comes your way. This opportunity offers all kinds of changes, such as a move of residence (either in June, or in or around November), a change of employer, or a promotion.

The early part of May can be frustrating due to the need to involve yourself with routine affairs and details. You have some catching up to do. You may feel restless and bored. However, later this month brings the opportunity you have been waiting for. You are more organized and manage your time well.

You are dependable and anxious to take care of some long-postponed chores. You may decide to start a remodeling project on your house. Your relationships are more harmonious.

If you are involved in a long-term love relationship, you will find that comfort and security replace some old doubts.

Brad, your Personal Month for May 2014 is 6

Brad, May is a 6 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. Love is a strong possibility and may require commitment. It is a month of responsibility, unselfish giving, and a willingness to devote time and energy to the needs of others. Domestic and community affairs move to the foreground of your life.

Sometimes, this combination of numbers causes long slumbering discord between couples to surface and be dealt with.

Consequently, this combination can represent both extremes of relationship -either deeper commitment and more lasting love; or separation and divorce.

Honesty is essential to the positive development of the month. You may find yourself tempted to take the easy way out in some awkward situation. However, white lies can turn ugly and become very destructive, particularly during this time.

In general, this is a good time for career and financial matters, as long as you are wise and careful. Be sure to avoid speculation or chance-taking.

This month may get you involved in a legal affair and, if that is the case, you can look forward to a positive outcome, as long as you stick to the truth and behave honorably.

During a 6 Personal Month, 1 Personal Year, your ethics and moral values -more than at any other time -- are crucial to your success.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for May 2014 is 4 and 6

Angelina and Brad, the combination of cycles you are now undergoing offers a number of opportunities for you to improve the quality of all aspects of your life. You complement each other very well. It is a time of shared effort with Angelina focusing on the practical aspects and Brad on the heart and health of the relationship. Angelina and Brad, your energies are in line and enhance all the good qualities found in the four and the six. You will experience progress as well as financial growth, and will also manage to play a larger role in the community around you. You may even find yourself combining your forces to reach common goals. Very few negative influences may come from this combination of cycles. Even a tendency for Angelina to become irritated - perhaps even angry - a little quicker during a four cycle is easily lessened by Brad's ability to reach out and comfort Angelina.

Angelina, your Personal Month for June 2014 is 5

Angelina, June is a 5 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Years. It brings changes and unexpected events. There isn't much use in planning too much this month, because much will happen unexpectedly. This is a hectic and dynamic month. Go with the flow; be flexible; and trust your instinct.

If you are able to adapt to the unpredictable events of this month, your experience will be exciting and adventurous, and quite possibly profitable. However, if you insist stubbornly to stick to your plans and expectations, you will be disappointed.

You are in a position to show your special talents and abilities to people who can be influential in your career.

You are able to think on your feet and your reflexes are sharp. This time is particularly good for those who are in retail, real estate, or some other business

that's based on sales and closing deals. Financial gains are often considerable.

Travel is possible and favorable. This is also a good time to move, or change your environment in some way.

Romance is very exciting and, if you are single, you will have to hide out to keep from meeting someone. People gravitate to you and the opposite sex is more than usually attracted to you.

Brad, your Personal Month for June 2014 is 7

Brad, June is a 7 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year and offers time and opportunity for contemplation and insight.

Career and romance do not require as much attention as your own inner need to understand your motivations and desires. Don't make the mistake of feeling guilty for not carrying your load, or for not working hard enough. This is a month to set aside time for yourself. Look inside, get a better idea of what you want out of life, and don't be afraid to confront yourself. This is a spiritual time and a wonderful opportunity to gain insight into your true motivations and desires.

Your career should not require much attention; just keep up your sails and let the wind take care of the rest.

Financially, this is a time to be conservative. Let friends coast on their own. This is a month to devote to the inner you.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for June 2014 is 5 and 7

Angelina and Brad, this is one of the most healing and loving cycles you can experience. The five and the seven are very different, but they get along extremely well.

Angelina is undergoing a time of changes and dynamic energy. Brad, you are a bit more withdrawn than usual because your focus is on your inner life: who you are and where you are going. Although the cycles tend to influence you very differently -- outward for Angelina, inward for Brad -- these energies thrive on each other. Brad, your desire, consciously or subconsciously, to understand better who you are and where you want to go, as well as the fact that you are more quiet and subdued, creates somewhat of an aura of mystery around you. This is very attractive to Angelina, in particular during this time when nothing else seems subtle and mysterious. Angelina's charged energy and inspiring attitude has a powerful and positive effect on Brad, for whom this is like a lifeline to the "real" world. A mistake people in Angelina's position sometimes make, however, is to view their partner's quietness to mean that something is wrong. Don't make that mistake, Angelina. The one thing people in a seven period don't want is for someone else to try to draw them out of that quiet space. Brad would probably

experience that as annoying and intrusive. Just be together. That is all it takes to make this a wonderful time of closeness and deeply felt appreciation.

Angelina, your Personal Month for July 2014 is 6

Angelina, July is a 6 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. It is an excellent time for business and financial affairs. Respect and recognition for past efforts is followed by financial gain or promotion. You are in a position to ask and receive what you believe to be your due. However, you may find that you are not as diplomatic as you might be. This is your most challenging weakness during this month. Guard against arrogance. Your responsibilities increase possibly as a result of a promotion.

Family affairs, friendships, and romance also move to the foreground and are rewarding and healing. You will be asked to sacrifice some of your time and energy to a younger person or someone who is old or sick. You feel closer to the people around you and you want to be there for them.

Somewhat contradicting to this show of warmth and affection is the lack of tact and sensitivity you may display a number of times during this month. Angelina, you may be too intent on forcing people to see life as you do, rather than allowing them their own perspectives and their own rates of growth.

The later part of this month brings changes that arise from a chance meeting at a social event. This change may be based on a romantic encounter, and may affect your living situation.

An unexpected travel is also a possibility.

Brad, your Personal Month for July 2014 is 8

Brad, July is an 8 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. Career and finances are at the top of all your priorities. Work hard and wisely. Combine practicality and vision. This is not the time to sit and stare into space, but to be on your toes, to keep your eyes wide open, and refrain from taking any unnecessary risks. For professional gamblers, this can be a very profitable period, but for those of us who live according to the simpler laws of effort and reward, this is a month to stay with the tried and true. All affairs related to money should be handled with the utmost care. But let me be clear: This month is a rewarding time, and your chances that events will take a positive turn are great. If you are wise and cautious, you may increase your bank balance considerably. Nine-out-of-ten people in this combination -- 8 Month, 1 Year -- increase the strength of their financial positions.

This month brings strong emotions in personal relationships. Chances are good that someone has been trying to take advantage of you. Moreover, this realization leaves you disappointed. The situation will eventually be resolved, but

the healing will likely take time.

If you are not yet romantically involved, this month may introduce you to someone special through work or business.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for July 2014 is 6 and 8

Although quite different, these cycles are nonetheless very compatible. Both of you, Angelina and Brad, will experience progress in career and other worldly matters. Brad and Angelina, this can turn out to be an excellent time that may well bring a financial windfall.

On a more personal level, you are also more involved with each other, albeit in very different ways. For Angelina, it is simply a matter of the heart. Angelina feels strongly committed and wants nothing more than to make Brad happy. For Brad, there is some awakening of leadership spirit and ambition, even within the relationship. And here is where we may encounter a possible pitfall. Brad, your tact and diplomacy are not particularly enhanced right now. You are taking more control of your life, but you have to be careful not to try and take control of the lives of those you care about, including, of course, Angelina's life. It is easy to see how that can become a source of friction: Angelina needs your love, not your leadership. Focus your ambition on other things and allow your heart, not your mind, to control your relationship.

Angelina, your Personal Month for August 2014 is 7

Angelina, August is a 7 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. The emphasis changes from outgoing to inward seeking. You are more serious now and self-reflective. You question the wisdom of some of your decisions and choices made during the past ten to twelve months. You keep to yourself, and are generally less social.

You are engrossed in your work and feel a need to do a better job. Your desire for perfectionism is strongly enhanced, which results in self-criticism and impatience with others. At the root of this change in attitude is a spiritual need for clarity and understanding. You want more security, both internally, as well as in your more worldly roles. Angelina, you would do well spending some time alone for contemplation and meditation. In this respect, August stands out during this otherwise "material" year.

Family and friends take a backseat during this period. There are strong feelings connected to your relationships with your loved ones, but these are experienced and expressed more subtly.

Romance becomes more serious. You share mental, spiritual, and emotional experiences on the deepest level. There is no room for superficial exchanges.

Your relationship with the person you are attracted to intensifies and becomes stronger as a result.

Brad, your Personal Month for August 2014 is 9

Brad, August is a 9 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year and promises some important changes. The previous year -- a 9 Personal Year and this year, your 1 Personal Year -- are considered a two-year block of time in which much wrapping up of old business, habits, and personal relationships are finally put to rest. This month, your 9 Personal Month in your 1 Personal Year, represents the concluding stage of that two year period. The last quick sweep of outdated concepts and expectations, confusions and doubts is done.

With the beginning of next month, your inner house will be thoroughly cleaned. There will be a few moments of unexplainable emotional upsets, melancholy, and such, but they are essentially the remnants of the old you. Share those feelings with someone close to you. Take comfort in heart-to-heart talks. Still, do not doubt that you now have both feet firmly planted in the new 9 year cycle. You are ready to move ahead.

If your love relationship is fairly recent, Brad, or still fragile, this month will likely reveal whether it is of true substance and endurance. Let go of whatever wants to be free; hold on to what wants to stay. And then look to a brighter future.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for August 2014 is 7 and 9

Angelina and Brad, you may feel somewhat distant from each other during this period. You are both experiencing a lot of emotions that are not easily understood or explained. Although you share the need to be more inward focused than usual, the reasons are quite different. Angelina, in what is at least in part a subconscious effort, is seeking understanding and clarity. Angelina is on a path of increased self-awareness and spiritual growth. Brad is also influenced by energies that focus inward, but on a more practical and emotional level. Some hovering insecurity may cause Brad to feel less confident than usual. There are doubts and questions in Brad's life, but they are different in nature from Angelina's. Brad's turmoil is largely emotional.

There is a big difference in the way this internal search for understanding is experienced. Angelina, strange as it may sound, actually feels strong and capable. Brad, on the other hand, feels vulnerable. Brad needs you right now, Angelina. Brad doesn't per se expect any answers from you, but you can be a much-needed source of strength. For both of you, this is a learning cycle. And you will certainly come out spiritually and emotionally stronger.

Angelina, your Personal Month for September 2014 is 8

Angelina, September is an 8 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year for you. This is a month with great potential for your career and finances, especially to increase your finances for the long-term.

It is a time to be aggressive and outspoken. Your authority is needed and you will have to apply yourself one hundred percent. However, there is another side to this month. You may feel that you have reached the pinnacle of your career, or that work and other areas of your life have become dull and monotonous. You may feel you need a break.

You are approaching a time of deep inner change. Several times during your life you have reached a point at which you need to break out of a cocoon. All evolution is gradual, but periodically interrupted by sudden bursts of growth, or change.

Angelina, you are at a stage in your life when you feel ready for such a change. However, you are not clear about the true nature of this change and, while you may feel inspired to force some practical changes now, you should approach this with care. Avoid impulsive decisions as well as any contractual arrangement that would tie you down for a long time.

You need to rely on your own strength and feel confident that you have a certain amount of control over your own future. You should relax and let things develop at their own pace.

Social events are highly favorable and there will be ample opportunity for that.

Brad, your Personal Month for September 2014 is 1

Brad, September is 1 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. You experience an increases in inner strength, independence, and individuality. Your health improves. You are more emotionally stable and ready to aggressively pursue your goals.

This is also the time to bring about practical changes that you have long contemplated as essential to your health and happiness. This combination of numbers inspires smokers to quit, over-eaters to modify their diets, health abusers to reform. It is unmistakably the dawn of a new era in your life.

Read the Decoz material on your current Pinnacle number again (see your Personal Reading - the Pinnacle Cycles), for a good understanding of the direction your life is taking.

If your are single, Brad, you may encounter someone during the second part of this month, or the beginning of next, who may well become a permanent part of your life.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for September 2014 is 8 and 1

Angelina and Brad, the influences and compatibility of this month's cycle are already incorporated in the compatibility as described in the section of this year's Personal Year cycle. An analysis of this month's compatibility is therefore redundant. You may, however, want to take another look at the description of the compatibility of this year's Personal Year cycle, keeping in mind that the compatibility for this month will reflect the same influences.

Angelina, your Personal Month for October 2014 is 9

Angelina, October is a 9 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. It marks the beginning of the end of a certain era in your life.

Now you begin to let go of certain expectations you have long held. There is a feeling of emptiness and of "what now?" The time has not yet come to respond to these feelings in a practical way. Now is the time to begin to become comfortable with the need to change. The changes contemplated involve both personal and professional life.

For these reasons, October could become an emotional time. Some melodrama and role playing is actually a subconscious way for you to test the people around you, and the depth of their commitment. You are also testing your own position towards people, career, environment, spiritual beliefs, and other aspects of your life. You have, even if you are not aware of it, already begun the process of selecting what you want to remain in your life and what you want to discard.

This process, which continues through different stages over the next 2 years, is natural and nothing to be afraid of. You are entering a period of reawakening. This means a letting go of some of the comfort and security that surrounded and protected you for many years.

Start giving some of your energy to a good cause that benefits others. Ultimately, it will benefit you. It takes the spotlight of your doubts and questions, and gives you strength and confidence.

For October, practical matters can be handled with ease. It is much better to pay off debts than to incur new ones. Completion is favored over new starts. It is a time to tie up loose ends, not so much to begin new projects. It is a time to clean up and prepare for new things coming into your life.

Angelina, you are not in the right mood to pay much attention to romance or personal relationships of any kind, unless it's to test the strength of the relationship.

You may be a little judgmental and self-righteous and will need to guard yourself against this sort of thing.

Brad, your Personal Month for October 2014 is 2

Brad, October is a 2 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. Your intuition and sensitivity are heightened. You are much more aware of feelings, your own as well as those of others. This may cause you to make mountains out of mole-hills, however. Still, you possess the ability to gently guide others, and to maintain harmony even in potentially discordant situations.

This combination of numbers represents opposites, yin and the yang -- the most masculine number 1 and the most feminine 2.

The result is that you experience the best of two worlds; the strength and confidence of the leader, and the tact and subtlety of the diplomat.

Brad, you may experience an increase in your authority at work.

Romance and all heart-centered relationships are central to the events of the month. If single, you will meet someone special. If involved, your relationship will likely become stronger and love stronger felt -- by you and by your loved one.

You are more vulnerable to criticism than usual, which can cause outbursts of anger. By the end of the month and the beginning of the next month you may realize that an apology is both wise and in order.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for October 2014 is 9 and 2

Brad and Angelina, this is a time when you will be able to recognize whether the relationship is founded on real substance. You are both experiencing a time when emotional forces seem to rule. Brad is somewhat self-absorbed and emotional about pretty much everything. Vulnerable and sensitive, Brad is also more aware and finely tuned to recognize what is real and what is not. In order for the heart to see more clearly, some protective layers have to be dismantled. This is exactly what is going on with Brad in regards to the relationship. While the heart is seeking truth and clarity, it is also more exposed and vulnerable. For Angelina, a different but no less emotionally charged period is reflected in the nine. Angelina is also searching for answers, but the question is not so much connected to the relationship as to Angelina, the human being. Angelina is facing a crossroads and not sure about which way to turn.

This is a very important time for Angelina, a time during which Angelina experiences ups and downs like a roller coaster. A time of growth and choice. Brad and Angelina, you are two people going through different emotional and spiritual changes. You will be able to support each other only in the most basic sense; you can give each other love.

If the relationship has real substance, you will get through this time with flying colors. If the relationship does not have real substance, you will both know that by the end of this period.

Angelina, your Personal Month for November 2014 is 1

Angelina, November is a 1 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year. It brings confidence, independence, and individuality. Now, you are driven to take up new challenges, tackle new projects, and get a firm grip on your life. You have energy to spare and you use this to inspire and motivate others.

You feel that there is nothing you can't deal with. You are ambitious and result-oriented. You receive an opportunity that will have long-ranging effects on your life. You are confident, but also a bit stubborn and hardheaded. You are direct and not as sensitive to other people's feelings as usual.

This is a good time for business and finances. It is a time to be decisive and adventurous, not a time to be conservative. Courage and originality are key ingredients needed to take full advantage of this cycle. You are more stable and outgoing in your personal life, much to the delight of friends and relatives.

You are also generous and inspiring, but not in the mood to deal with the petty stuff. You are a little impatient.

Romance may prove to be the most challenging aspect of this period. The chances of meeting someone are good, but your approach may be too aggressive and lacking in sensitivity.

If you are married, or otherwise committed, a small warning: not everyone is on the high curve of his/her cycle, so be patient.

Brad, your Personal Month for November 2014 is 3

Brad, November is a 3 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. It is an excellent time to inspire and motivate others.

Your enthusiasm is contagious and no obstacle is too great to overcome. You have little patience this month and would like everything to go much faster. Your mind goes at Mach speed but may scatter your energies. You will be all too willing to cut corners to avoid effort or details, which may result in a frustrating and over-worked December.

Be disciplined and follow projects through to completion.

Ideas come popping out of you. Brad, your creativity seems to burst in all directions. The trick is in differentiating between iron balloons and those that truly float.

The opposite sex is attracted to you and temptation is part of the game. There is the danger of irresponsible behavior. Be careful.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for November 2014 is 1 and 3

Angelina and Brad, not only is this one of the most compatible cycles but it also shows that your cycles are usually compatible in nature. A gap of two will always

be maintained, which, as a rule of thumb, is a good sign. Next time, your cycles will be two and four, the period after that three and five, and so forth. For this period, Angelina, you are like someone who just awoke from a long rest, had a cup of coffee, and are now rearing to go. Your energy level is high. You feel strong and capable and don't want to be held back by anyone or anything. Brad also experiences a dynamic time, but with less focus and more play. Brad's energy is more directed towards creativity, self-expression and relaxation. The only possible discordance with this combination of cycles usually lies in Angelina 's perception of Brad's behavior as lacking responsibility. Brad is not in the mood to take anything very serious, which may become a source of irritation for Angelina. Angelina, you need to accept the fact that this period represents somewhat of a break – as matter of fact, a necessary break - for Brad.

Angelina, your Personal Month for December 2014 is 2

Angelina, December is a 2 Personal Month in an 8 Personal Year and shifts the focus to relationships and all affairs of the heart.

Co-workers are demanding, not only in work-related matters, but also in personal areas. You may catch some flack, or become involved in conflicts that don't appear to have anything to do with you. All your tact and diplomacy are needed to maintain harmony in the work place. However, you are better equipped to deal with sensitive affairs than usual and you manage to diffuse most of these potentially explosive affairs.

Pretty much the same experiences await you regarding relationships with relatives and friends, but here too, you are able to keep the peace.

Angelina, your intuition and sensitivity are your strongest assets during this month.

There is, however, also a need to stand up for yourself. Someone is about to claim credit which rightly belongs to you. Again, diplomacy and tact are required to solve this problem.

This is also a good month for negotiation and financial affairs, particularly concerning loans and mortgages.

Romance can be powerful, but may cause problems when money is involved.

Brad, your Personal Month for December 2014 is 4

Brad, December is a 4 Personal Month in a 1 Personal Year. It brings opportunity and frustration. Stay focused on your goals and work hard. It is an excellent month for career with much opportunity for progress, due partly to last month's optimism and enthusiasm. You have impressed people, some of whom are now ready to offer you the proverbial carrot. There is a hitch; you may not feel you are ready, and a little courage is required.

Another aspect of this combination of numbers is the frustration caused by your inability to force a direction of your own choosing. You may feel caught in a trap, stuck in a rut. Brad, you have to be willing to maintain a high level of effort, because this is definitely not a time to quit, no matter how frustrating the current period may be. Even in matters of the heart, you may feel stuck in the mud.

Patience and diligence are the key-words for this month.

Your Personal Month's compatibility for December 2014 is 2 and 4

For Angelina, a time of growth as a result of networking, meeting people in relation to work or business, and consolidating plans. For Brad, a time of hard work, focus, and probably a fair amount of frustration. For both of you, Angelina and Brad, the focal point should be career, work, your plans, and your future. The relationship is not much of an issue. It is possible that you will experience times when you don't seem to communicate much or share as much time together as usual. You may even feel that you are pulling away from each other. Don't worry. It is simply a matter of not being able to be in two places at the same time.

This, however, is only one side of the coin. On a more subtle plane, it is almost as if the opposite takes place. Because for Brad this is also a time of finding stability and comfort. Of placing things where they belong and establishing boundaries and territories. While for Angelina the heart rules and emotions are strongly felt and quickly displayed. This means that you complement each other. While Brad works on the practical aspects of your relationship, Angelina energizes the relationship on a deeper level. You could say that during this time, Brad works on the home and Angelina works on the heart.